TOWN OF BASIN
Council Meeting – Regular Minutes
Tuesday, February 14, 2012
A Regular Meeting of the Town of Basin Council was held in the Council Chambers of the Town Hall in Basin, WY on Tuesday, February 14, 2012 at 7:00 p.m.
 
Council Members present:  Mayor Amy Kania, Dave Cooper, Lyle King, Heath Hopkin, Deb Rathbun. Also present were:  Karla Pomeroy, Brandon Ohman (TCTWest), Clerk/Treasurer Danielle Chapman, Chief of Police, Chris Kampbell, Sherman Allred, Jon Haas, and Tom Grime.  
 
The Meeting was called to Order at 7:00 p.m.  

Dave Cooper made a motion and Heath Hopkin seconded to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. 1) Minutes from the Regular Council Meeting on 1/10/12, and Council Workshop/Priority Setting Minutes from 2/4/12; 2) January Financial Report; 3) Vouchers + Manual Checks + Payroll totaling $261,748.56; 4) Municipal Court Report; 5) Delinquent Accounts:  $38,389.55(30 days), $7,840.33(60 days) and $8,507.44 (90 days). It was noted that the amount of aged in 30 days is due to timing of payments due for previous month. The vote to approve the Consent Agenda was unanimous.
Public Comments: 

a)  Jon Haas was inquiring about the hanger at the old airstrip and was asking to be considered for leasing or renting the building  and what rules/restrictions would be there.  He does understand the liability, but would like to know if he insured it, would you consider it for some inexpensive storage for himself.  Mayor Kania refreshed the council that the last renter moved his plane this summer and it has been sitting vacant since then.  She stated she forwarded the lease agreement to Jon as per the last tenant.  Jon questioned if he would be responsible for maintaining the grounds, and he was wondering if the Town would be interested in maintaining it.  Mayor Kania suggested that we advertise it to the community if we are going to allow anyone to rent it.  We do not want to compete with local business’ either.  Jon mentioned he noticed it has been cleaned up since the last time he flew by a few years ago.  He stated that he does not need to use the air strip part, just the storage and it won’t be for a plane.   Jon stated that if it is rented out as an air strip, the insurance would be too high.  He would like to check into the insurance part further, but he does not have the equipment necessary to maintain it.   Dave Cooper suggested that we do some research before we make any decisions and Deb Rathbun agreed.  Jon stated there is a trench that needs to be filled in or leveled to prevent liability, or the Town might consider x-ing it off, so the pilot would use at his discretion, but mainly for emergencies.

b) Tom Grime approached the council about the billboard north of town that is painted green, he is wondering about the south side of the sign heading towards Greybull.  Approximately a 5’ x 10’ sign so that cars heading North would be able to see his advertising.  He would build it himself and there would be no cost to the Town.  He would like to advertise his Motel located in Greybull.  Dave Cooper stated that WYDOT has specific rules about Outdoor Advertising.  If it is a permitted sign, Heath Hopkin said he didn’t see having any problem with it and we should look into leasing costs.  He stated that he advertises elsewhere and he pays $120.00/year.  Mayor Kania said the first step would be to check with WYDOT, Dave Cooper stated that he didn’t care to see another sign on the edge of Town, Deb Rathbun questioned if it was limited to certain advertising.  Mayor Kania suggested we look into it and then she will let Mr. Grime know what she finds out and then it will be discussed at the next council budget workshop meeting on March 6th, 2012.  

Public Hearing:  Liquor Licenses

Comments:  Open at 7:20 pm and there being none and we closed the hearing at 7:23 pm.

Heath Hopkin made the motion, Deb Rathbun seconded.

Discussion:  Dave Cooper questioned about Ten Times, Inc. (Overland Express Mart), does this mean we give him a blank license?  Does this mean they will be able to start selling at any time? The Mayor confirmed that the license holder would still have to comply with state liquor rules. Vote to approve was unanimous.

The Council reviewed the minutes from the Planning & Zoning Commission meeting.  The next meeting is scheduled for 2/28/12.  

The Council also reviewed the Master Plan Steering Committee information. Included was a contract extension request from MMI Planning.  This extension is just a time extension to finalize the Master Plan documents, with no change to the contract amount.  There is an Open House scheduled for 3/5/12 from 5-8 pm.  The next meeting is scheduled for 3/8/12.  Updates are also available on the website http://www.mmiplanning.com/basin/basin.htm
Heath Hopkin made a motion to approve the change order requesting a time extension Lyle King seconded, the vote was unanimous and the motion passed.
Brad Stoelk has been in contact with Mayor Kania and Over the Hill Land Services, LLC has accepted the Town of Basin’s proposed terms to the Mineral Lease Agreement. City Attorney, Kent Richens drew up a Letter of Agreement for the Council to approve to submit back to Brad and his group. Very specific is Section 3 and also 3-2 would need to be changed from 12 % to 15% royalties, and 50/acre upfront payment.  Mayor Kania stated there has been some discussion about Mineral rights at the cemetery.  The original section had a land patent and the minerals carried through.  The new section, the BLM withheld the mineral rights on.  We do have the Mineral Rights.  There was a citizen inquiring about plot mineral rights.  Kent Richens did some research and they do not have the rights, they only purchase just to bury a human body and that is it.   Lyle King made a motion to approve the letter of agreement and the oil and gas lease with the stipulation that we clarify that in the lease #3-2  to state it is 15% that the Town receives.  Lyle King has concerns about the reclamation of previous areas that have been affected by these companies and he just thinks it is a good idea to take note of this now for future expansion uses at the cemetery land.  Lyle also would like us to be very specific in the traffic management plan.  Dave Cooper seconded and, Deb Rathbun asked if they agreed to use the Electricity provided by the Town, which they have agreed to this and the motion carried with and unanimous vote.  Mayor Kania will finalize and get this sent out for the final agreement to be prepared.

Policy on Overtime and Holiday Pay.  Questions have been asked regarding Overtime and Holiday Pay.  A part-time employee questioned not receiving Holiday Pay when working the last Holiday.  Danielle Chapman and Mayor Kania started researching the policy on both the said subjects. The current policy does not have specific terms in place.  In looking back at 2007 Policy ,there are some conflicts.  When a fulltime employee is expected to work on a holiday they will receive wages plus holiday. This policy was replaced in 2008 giving no special pay when working on a holiday. Mayor Kania recommend we leave the policy book alone, but we revise the Payroll Procedure Manual.  Deb Rathbun suggested that law enforcement always will be working so it would make more sense that we just add a section for Law Enforcement.  Mayor Kania stated that we also need to be specific that Overtime and Holiday Pay only applies to Full Time employees.  The recommended procedure would allow the employee to work regular time and also et paid for the holiday or choose to use that day as a “Floating Holiday” to be used in the same calendar year and it would be pending supervisor approval.  Do we want to make any changes to the Current Policy? It is important that we are specific.  If we change the Payroll Manual on this, we also have to change the policy manual and have the employees resign the agreement.  Lyle King is concerned that exempt or nonexempt should be able to have a floating holiday.  Deb asked about part time and part-time employees do not receive the Holiday Pay benefit.  Heath Hopkin made a motion to approve the Payroll Procedure to allow a Law Enforcement Personnel that is required to work their regular shift on a designated holiday that they be allowed to choose to be paid for the holiday as well as their regular wages or accept a floating holiday that may be used in the same calendar. This would apply to Exempt, non-exempt, full-time and part-time positions. Deb Rathbun seconded, vote was unanimous and motion carried.  

Cemetery Maintenance Agreement and Grave Opening/Closing Agreement.  In the Agreements first section we are asking for an address, Section 5 was added concerning Responsibilities or the Parties, and in Section 7 B, Section 8, and Section 13.  Exact changes were made to both said agreements.  There is more wording concerning opening and closing.  Bids would be would have this published on February 23rd and March 1 so that on  March 13th at the next regular council meeting and this would be the bid opening night.  Documents would be at the Town Office for review or available to be emailed by request.  Dave Cooper inquired about a budget figure, and how do we know what is acceptable and not.  Mayor Kania stated the current budget figures should be used in the review and acceptance process.  Lyle King made the motion to put this out for bid, Deb Rathbun seconded and the motion carried with a unanimous vote.  

Sewer Claim for Greg Tharp.  This sewer claim was filed through LGLP and it was rejected.  The Mayor asked the council to make a decision to either stick with the Town’s insurance company’s decision or take another approach.  Heath Hopkin stated that he would like to stick with the decision that the Insurance Company made and Dave Cooper stated the same.  Heath Hopkin made a motion to stand by the advice given by the Insurance Company, Dave Cooper seconded the motion and the motion carried with a unanimous vote.

B-Street Sewer.  January’s Vouchers include a retainage pay off in the order of Pab Good Trucking in the amount of $4,885.05.  This is scheduled to go out on Feb 22nd.  There was one claim against the project that had been discussed with the contractor’s foreman, who no longer works there.  Mayor Kania stated that we sent a letter with the stipulation that this claim be taken care of or the retainage will be withheld until it has been taken care of.  If the 22nd comes and it hasn’t been taken care of then the Town will send another letter to the contractor and determine what to withhold from the retainage.  

Washington Park Update.  Mayor Kania did go to the County Commissioners.  Fred Werner is gathering the material costs for the sidewalk which the County will incur the expense for the materials, then the town will be responsible for the labor to fix the damaged sidewalks.  Mayor Kania verbally agreed to split the cost of the removal of the two problem trees, but she stated she would seek Council approval to move forward officially, all the Council agreed.

WYLite/WYECIP Program for the Basin City Arts Center.  An evaluation has been done for energy improvements to the BCAC. The report back on what improvements are recommended is pending.

WAM 2012 Resolutions for the Laramie Convention.  This is due 4/18/12.  If there is anything pressing that the Council would like WAM to look out, then at the next Council meeting bring and we will send out.  

MEAN Bulk Power Service Rate Schedule Update Rate.  The approved increase came in at 7.63% which is down from the original estimate.  Mayor Kania will factor this in for next years’ budget scheduling.

Update:  WY State Energy Office-Residential Relending Program.  Two towns applied for this and they will be getting back to us.

Update:  Pathways Planning Grant WYDOT-Call for Steering Committee Members, this has been posted at the post office.  Chris Kampbell mentioned he would be interested.  The Town is waiting to hear back on this for the Notice to Proceed from WYDOT.

Building Permits: 

1. Ron Vanderpool, 507 South 6th, Demolition of Existing Single Family Dwelling.  Mayor Kania signed the permit previous to the meeting due to the timing of the demolition. All councilmember’s agreed that this demolition cleaned up a blighted property so is an improvement in the town.

Mayor Kania requested we add a discussion concerning chip-sealing.  Sherman Allred brought in a map for viewing.  Amy would like to build the number into the budget for FY12/13 with engineering of 10% added.  Sherman suggested we commit to it for the next fiscal year, but we need to open bid by April and then Notice to proceed for July.  Mayor Kania stated that our 1% sales tax money is coming in ahead so we should definitely go forward with this.  Mayor Kania said that she would like to see the Center pin project completed as well.  Sherman questioned if the north 8th street road was made into a public from a private. The records will be researched. 

Round Table:  Dave Cooper was wondering about volunteer work and do we have a policy in place for volunteers.  Mayor Kania stated that Kent Richens drew up a form last year and we have implemented it covering volunteer work through and/or with the Town of Basin.  Dave Cooper is also up for attending the next Landfill Board Meeting on behalf of the town. Lyle King said he had received feedback on the fairgrounds dumpster and rates and asked Dave to follow this discussion at the Landfill board meeting. The Landfill had also discussed contacting the Towns of the County and would be contacting the cities perhaps to discuss the 2012 Christmas landfill hours. Dave Cooper would like an update on the Public Works Director position, Mayor Kania said that applications have been received and she would like to discuss in executive session as this concerned personnel. Lyle King asked about the issue with the BCAC furnace problems, the BCAC had asked the Council to attend their meeting on March 6 at 6:00 pm to take part in the decision making for the problems solution.  Chris Kampbell wanted to thank the Council for discussing the Holiday Pay.  

Announcements:  Next Workshop Meeting is March 6th at 7:00 pm Basin Town Hall, and the Town of Basin will be hosting a Mayor’s Meeting on March 8th at the BCAC.  

Lyle King made a motion to enter into Executive Session at 8:48 pm for personnel, Dave Cooper seconded the motion.  Lyle King is modifying his motion to be for personnel and possible litigation, Dave Cooper seconded in change to the motion at 8:50 pm and the vote was unanimous.

Executive Session was adjourned at 8:34 pm.

There being no further business, Heath Hopkin made a motion to adjourn the regular council meeting at 8:35 pm, Dave Cooper seconded the motion, vote was unanimous and the motion carried.

                             ____________________________________________________
                                                                                                Amy Kania, Mayor
 

____________________________________________
Danielle Chapman, Clerk/Treasurer 
